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Albemarle County Planning Commission 
Final Minutes Regular Meeting November 28, 2023 

 
The Albemarle County Planning Commission held a public hearing on Tuesday, November 28, 
2023, at 6:00 p.m. 
 
Members attending were: Corey Clayborne, Chair; Fred Missel, Vice-Chair; Julian Bivins; Luis 
Carrazana; and Lonnie Murray. 
 
Members absent: Karen Firehock 
 
Other officials present were: Kevin McDermott, Director of Planning; Andy Herrick, County 
Attorney’s Office; Rebecca Ragsdale; Andy Reitelbach; and Carolyn Shaffer, Clerk to the 
Planning Commission. 
 

Call to Order and Establish Quorum 
 
Ms. Shaffer called the roll. 
 
Mr. Clayborne established a quorum. 
 
 Other Matters Not Listed on the Agenda from the Public 
There were none. 
 
 Consent Agenda 
There were no items on the Consent Agenda. 
 
 Public Hearing 
 
ZMA202200004 1906 Avon Street Extended 
 
Mr. Andy Reitelbach, Senior Planner, said that the proposal was originally considered by the 
Commission on February 14, 2023. He said that the Commission deferred the application at the 
applicant's request to make revisions based on comments and concerns expressed at the 
meeting. He said that the property included three parcels along Avon Street. He said that the 
zoning of these three parcels was currently R1 residential, which permitted one residential unit 
per acre. He said that on this property, which spanned over three acres, it would legally allow 
three residential units.  
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that the overlay zoning districts encompassed managed steep slopes and the 
entrance corridor, as Avon Street was designated an entrance corridor. He said that the 
surrounding zoning of neighboring parcels included Mill Creek in planned residential development 
(PRD). He said Avon Park was zoned R6 residential, while the Faith Temple Church comprised 
two R1 residential parcels. He said that across the street, Spring Hill Village was a neighborhood 
model development. 
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that in the comprehensive plan, the property fell under the Southern and 
Western Urban Neighborhoods Master Plan, where it was designated for neighborhood density 
residential. He said that it recommended three to six residential units per acre, along with some 
supporting uses and a maximum height of three stories. He said that the surrounding properties 
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on the west side of Avon Street were predominantly neighborhood residential. He said that they 
had a high density of residences and green spaces, including Biscuit Run Park.  
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that across Avon Street to the east, there was a range of recommended uses 
such as urban density, residential, community mixed-use, office R&D, and light industrial flex. He 
said that the proposal concerned a revised application for three parcels currently zoned R1, which 
together totaled approximately 3.6 acres. He said that the existing use consisted of two single-
family detached houses along with accessory structures. He said that the applicant sought to 
rezone the property to R10 residential, subject to proffers. He said that despite requesting a 
rezoning to R10, they were proposing a maximum density of approximately six units per acre, 
which would allow for a maximum of 21 units on the site.  
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that the applicant was proposing a mix of single-family detached, single-family 
attached, and multifamily residential units. He said that the revisions made from the initial 
application in February included the applicant changing the requested zoning district from R15 to 
R10 with proffers. He said that the applicant had reduced the maximum number of dwelling units 
proposed from 38 to 21. He said that they had also decreased the proposed density from 11 units 
per acre to six units per acre. He said that a maximum building height of 40 feet for block one, 
which was the western half of the property adjacent to the Mill Creek subdivision, and 35 feet for 
block two, which was the eastern half of the property along Avon Street, had been included.  
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that the applicant had altered the layout of the proposed development. He 
said that in their proffer statement, they had added a proffer restricting the construction entrance 
for the proposed development from connecting with Hathaway Street through the existing Avon 
Park. He said that as a result, the construction entrance would come directly off of Avon Street. 
He said that the concept plan for the new proposal showed Hathaway Street emerging from the 
existing Avon Park subdivision and terminating in a cul-de-sac. He said that there were several 
parking areas to provide parking for the building envelope at the top of the property, which was 
the west side of the property.  
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that the small square building envelope adjacent to Avon Park was proposed 
to be townhouses. He said that the 1920 house that could be seen identified was one of the 
existing houses that was proposed to remain on the property. He said that the larger building 
envelope in the bottom right of the concept plan was proposed to be a row of single-family 
detached houses with an alleyway providing access to the rear of those houses. He said that the 
fronts of these houses would face Avon Street.  
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that the specifics of the proposal were that the applicant was proffering the 
concept plan since this was a conventional rezoning to R10 rather than a planned district such as 
PRD or NMD. He said that in the proffer statement, the applicant had identified major elements 
required for site planning if the rezoning application was approved by the Board of Supervisors. 
He said that the listed major elements included the internal street network and pedestrian 
connections, building envelopes, setbacks as per the concept plan, a maximum building height of 
40 feet, and a total number of residential units not exceeding 21. 
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that the applicant sought to rezone to R10 rather than R6, despite maintaining 
six units per acre, was due to the increased building height allowance. He said that R10 permitted 
a maximum building height of 40 feet, while R6 did not. He said that the proffer statement 
consisted of three parts. He said that the applicant had proffered a concept plan, which was 
included in this application. He said that they had identified the major elements and determined 
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that a maximum of 21 residential units could be constructed on the property. He said that the 
second part of the proffer statement concerned affordable housing, with the applicant proposing 
that at least 15% of the total residential units constructed should be affordable. He said that the 
third part of the proffer stated that the construction entrance for this new development would not 
connect to the existing Hathaway Street in the Avon Park development.  
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that according to the school system's data, approximately two students would 
be generated for Mountain View Elementary School, which was currently over capacity and would 
remain so with this development. He said that one student each was expected to be generated 
for Walton Middle School and Monticello High School, both of which were currently under capacity 
and would continue to be so after this development. 
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that in their review and analysis of this proposal, staff identified several 
positive aspects, including that the request was consistent with the recommended primary land 
use of housing identified in the master plan. He said that the request aligned with the density 
recommended by the Southern and Western Urban Neighborhoods Master Plan at six units per 
acre. He said that the request was consistent or mostly consistent with the applicable 
neighborhood model principles, and the proposal provided at least 15% affordable housing as 
recommended in the comprehensive plan policy currently being enacted.  
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that staff identified one concern: the lack of interparcel connections in the 
proposed layout of the development. He said that the only vehicular interparcel connection was 
Hathaway Street through the existing Avon Park neighborhood, but the applicant was proposing 
a pedestrian connection from Avon Street up to the cul-de-sac area where Hathaway Street would 
terminate in this development. He said that based on these positive aspects and concerns, staff 
recommended approval of ZMA202200004 at 1906 Avon Street Ext. 
 
Ms. Firehock said that typically, with new subdivisions, they preferred two entrances and exits for 
easy access, but this project only had one. She asked if this was what was referred to as a lack 
of interparcel connections.  
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that was correct. 
 
Ms. Firehock asked if the Fire Marshal had indicated any concerns about access. 
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that the fire department did not express any concerns regarding fire safety in 
relation to the proposed layout. 
 
Mr. Murray asked for clarification about the open space proposed for the project. 
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that open space was not included in the major elements of the proffers. He 
said that they would examine this further during the site plan review process, ensuring that all site 
plan requirements for open space were met. 
 
Mr. Missel said that regarding the interconnecting street issue, it appeared that the alley had been 
designed for a potential future interconnecting street. He said that he recalled from their previous 
conversation that there was an implication that they were relying on adjacent properties to 
possibly connect to it in the future. He asked if this was still the intended plan. 
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that his understanding was that they would not connect any further with the 
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adjacent properties. He said that the applicant may be able to provide more information on this 
matter, but he believed that the stub-out was primarily for turnarounds, fire access, and 
turnarounds for fire trucks and similar purposes. 
 
Mr. Missel said that the illustrative exhibit showed two buildings in block one separated by a 
significant open space. He asked if they would be required to build a building similar to those two 
structures or if they could potentially construct a larger mass of a building that fits within the 
building envelope represented in concept one. 
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that was correct. He said that theoretically, they could construct a single, 
larger building rather than the two depicted in the illustrative exhibit. He said that to do so, they 
would need to adhere to the building envelope presented. 
 
 
Mr. Missel asked if they would be required to meet the 20% open space requirements. 
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that they would not be required to allocate 20% for open space. He said that 
as this was a conventional rezoning, they would adhere to Section 4.16 of the zoning ordinance. 
He said that if they opted for a cluster division, then they would have more specific open space 
requirements. 
 
Mr. Clayborne invited the applicant to provide a presentation. 
 
Kelsey Schlein, Shimp Engineering, said that Jenny Smith, the property owner, was also present 
and was the applicant for the request. She said that previously, they were double the density the 
last time the project was before the Commission and largely relied on justifying how the Avon 
Street corridor as a whole had developed far lower than the maximum density recommendations 
for the comprehensive plan. She said that in response to feedback received from the Planning 
Commission, the community, and continued follow-up conversations with the Avon Park HOA, 
they had amended the application before them tonight.  
 
Ms. Schlein said that in 2021, they began concept planning with their client and held a pre-
application meeting with the County in March. She said that during the meeting, they presented 
a concept that demonstrated a connection from Hathaway Street to Avon. She said that as they 
developed their concept further, they conducted conceptual grading and ran preliminary profiles 
on the entrance while coordinating with VDOT. She said that they soon discovered that they could 
not construct the entrance to Avon through property solely owned by Ms. Smith and still adhere 
to VDOT's vertical curve requirements because the grade was too steep.  
 
Ms. Schlein said that considering this factor, they temporarily halted the project for approximately 
a year to explore potential solutions. She said that they engaged in conversations with the pastor 
of the neighboring church, seeking opportunities for a possible easement, property acquisition, or 
even a property swap involving other land owned by Ms. Smith on Avon Street. She said that they 
pursued several alternatives; however, none of them came to fruition. She said that the church 
wished to retain its property and prioritize maintaining their westernmost parking area, which was 
crucial to them.  
 
Ms. Schlein said that their extended pause did not yield an alternative entrance point. She said 
that in May 2022, they submitted the ZMA for R15 and 38 units. She said that this was very similar 
to the concept that everyone had seen back in February, which had a connection from Hathaway 
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all the way to the adjacent property of the church to the east and did not show a connection to 
Avon Street. She said that they made a few revisions, held a public hearing in February, and then, 
in response to that, resubmitted a few times for further coordination with VDOT and the County 
for R10 and 21 units. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that in the February version, the Hathaway extension was originally shown 
connecting to the church property so that, in the future, if that property were to ever redevelop, 
that connection or an entrance could ultimately connect to Avon Street. She said that the revised 
proposal had extended Hathaway Street and stubbed it out into a cul-de-sac turnaround. She said 
that the overall concept was revised to a maximum of 60 units per acre, which was consistent 
with the density recommendations in the comprehensive plan.  
 
Ms. Schlein explained that the reason for rezoning to R10 was specifically for the proposed 
multifamily units in block one. She said that they had been working with Ms. Smith for several 
years, and she had a unique design vision as a landscape architect. She said that one unit type 
that had been particularly important to her was a condominium-style unit along Avon Street. She 
said that that portion of the property featured a stunning ridge with incredible views, making it an 
ideal location for a housing unit type not commonly seen on Avon Street. She said that the request 
for R10 was exclusively for a maximum height of 40 feet, and they proposed three stories as a 
maximum with a 40-foot height limit for taller ceilings. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that she believed that the R10 justification was further justified because, when 
comparing the intent of R6 and R10, they were identical with the exception of an outdated 
comprehensive plan reference. She said that the reference called for community and urban area 
locations for medium-density residential use. She said that apart from this discrepancy, the intent 
of both districts was the same. She said that they felt that they were developing at a density 
consistent with the R10 guidelines while still upholding the intent of the zoning district at R10. She 
said that this approach remained in line with the comprehensive plan designation at 6 DUI. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that moving on to public street design, she would examine Hathaway Street in 
relation to the approved site plan for Avon Park 1. She said that Hathaway Street was a public 
road connecting to Avon and had been stubbed out to adjacent properties. She said that Avon 
Park 2 developed over there, and she indicated the subject property they were looking at tonight, 
located at 1906 Avon. She said that Hathaway Street was clearly designed for interparcel 
connection and future expansion. She said that it was designed to accommodate up to 2,000 
vehicle trips per day. She said that the current vehicle trips on that road, if this project were to be 
fully built out, would be around 750. She said it was well below what it was originally designed for, 
and included both Avon Park, Avon Park 1, Avon Park 2, and 1906 in the 750 calculation for daily 
trips. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that to revisit why they could not make an entrance point onto Avon Street 
extended, Hathaway Street had an increasing vertical curve toward their property line, and they 
needed to level that out by creating a landing before coming back down toward Avon Street. She 
said that the elevation of Hathaway Street was 684 feet, and the elevation needed to be reduced 
to 640 feet, which required a 44-foot drop. She said that this may be achievable if the road were 
constructed with a decreasing curve or at a landing. She said that however, it was built as an 
increasing curve to meet VDOT requirements, so they had to level it out before descending 
further. 
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Ms. Schlein said that if they were to create an entrance, this would necessitate a waiver, including 
a site distance waiver from VDOT. She said that they had gone through numerous revisions with 
VDOT to address their concerns. She indicated the image on the slide, a profile illustrating where 
the entrance should connect to meet VDOT requirements. She said that after further revisions in 
February, they presented Hathaway Street extending all the way to the adjacent property line and 
had more discussions with VDOT. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that they recognized that due to the grade and the existing developed nature of 
the adjacent properties to the north, which was Mill Creek's open space, and to the east, which 
was the church, not providing the full connection through the stub-out to the adjacent property did 
not meet the waiver of VDOT interconnectivity requirements. She said that in discussions with 
VDOT, both of these criteria were met given the existing grade challenges on the property, as 
well as the developed nature of the adjacent properties. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that one favorable aspect in discussing this with them was that stubbing out the 
street would create a fire access turnaround, whereas one did not exist in the public right-of-way 
today. She said that she had a few more slides but she had covered much of the detailed 
information. She said that she understood that the entrance and the road were the major concerns 
and that there were questions as to why they did not extend Hathaway Street in their proposal. 
 
Mr. Bivins thanked the applicant for providing plans that were easy to read and did not require the 
use of a magnifying glass. He said that it was that he recalled there would be a construction 
entrance which would not utilize Hathaway Street. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that was correct. 
 
Mr. Bivins said that vehicles using construction entrances tended to be larger than minivans and 
Tundra pickup trucks, although a Tundra pickup truck was quite large. He said that his question 
was why the said construction road could not be converted into an entrance onto Avon Street. He 
said that although this may require some adjustments in the layout, if it could be done for that, 
why not incorporate it into the community. He said that he believed this could benefit the 
community and potentially eliminate the need for the odd cul-de-sac. He said that they would be 
moving the same amount of people through the cul-de-sac, it would just be a narrow gate as 
opposed to a wide road. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that if they were to place it there, it would be near an existing driveway that 
accesses the site. She said that they could not use this location because the construction entrance 
must meet VDOT requirements. She said that they needed to ensure that the landing met the 
vertical curve requirements when vehicles approached it. 
 
Mr. Bivins said that all that needed to be said was that they were getting a free ride because it 
was a construction entrance and VDOT did not require them to have the same standards as they 
would if it were a permanent road. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that they did not have to have the same standards for radii, landings, or anything 
else. 
 
Mr. Bivins said that people should be careful of trucks entering and exiting the site. He said that 
they were managing a flow of people through a seemingly smaller and narrower entrance, which 
accommodated 10 fewer dwellings than before. 



ALBEMARLE COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION   
FINAL MINUTES - November 28, 2023 

 
 

7 

 
Ms. Schlein said that overall, if they considered the six units in one area and five units in another, 
they were looking at approximately 10 units. She said that traffic was expected to be relatively 
low. She said that because this was a VDOT right-of-way, the connection would be considered a 
commercial entrance rather than an alley, but it would be designed to feel like an alley with slow 
driving speeds as a traffic calming measure. She said that they may need to show larger radiuses 
on the entrance design, as VDOT would evaluate and approve this entrance. 
 
Mr. Bivins asked if Hathaway was a public road. 
 
Ms. Schlein said yes. 
 
Mr. Carrazana asked if Ms. Schlein had further information to present about the concept of higher 
roofs in the dwellings. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that she did not prepare a specific section in this presentation but did have more 
details about the layout. 
 
Mr. Carrazana said that he wanted to know the floor-to-floor height in the proposal. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that they would likely consider a 10-foot ceiling, taking into account the duct work 
and electrical requirements. She said that this would involve examining how everything would fit 
together. She said that ideally, they had discussed having high ceilings on the first floor, but they 
may only be able to accommodate up to 12 feet at most. 
 
Mr. Carrazana asked if they were looking at 10 feet for floor-to-floor. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that if they did more than 10 feet, their floor-to-floor measurement might be 
around 13 feet. She said that they might reach a 36-foot height with a 12-foot floor-to-floor 
distance, and that was why they set the maximum limit at 40 feet. She said that if they had a 10- 
or 11-foot ceiling, but maintained a consistent gap between floors, they aimed for 35 feet with any 
type of roof pitch. She said that they were looking at that five extra feet for cushion. 
 
Mr. Carrazana asked what the dimensions of the alley would be. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that ultimately, the minimum distance required for fire access purposes would 
be 20 feet. 
 
Mr. Carrazana asked if it would be two-way. 
 
Ms. Schlein said yes, it would have to be due to traffic flows. 
 
Mr. Missel asked if the dwelling units pictured on the bottom of the slide, with five that went across, 
had pull-in parking or off-street parking. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that there was driveway access. 
 
Mr. Missel asked if there would be garages. 
 
Ms. Schlein said most likely. 
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Ms. Firehock said that she was looking at the drawing that was previously shown, which included 
the prior plan and this one. She said that there was a stormwater pond located at the bottom left 
corner in the previous version, but in examining the new version, she could not locate it. She 
asked if the stormwater pond was still intended for the same location. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that it was not shown in the slides, but in the application, it was shown that 
ultimately the water would go to that point of the property. 
 
Ms. Firehock said that it was in the narrative but was not shown on the plan. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that the proposed BMP was located in a similar area to what had been mentioned 
earlier. She said that it was included in their conceptual plan. She said that they had indicated 
two other potential locations for BMP installation as well. 
 
Ms. Firehock asked if Ms. Schlein could speak to the pedestrian access. She asked what the 
pathway was that people walked along Avon Street. She said that she also wanted to know more 
about the recreational activities occurring on this site. She said that there was an increased 
amount of preserved green space, and she would like to know about plans for both programmed 
and passive recreation. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that there had been a question regarding green space between the two buildings. 
She said that they were open to modifying their plan to include a green space in that location. She 
said that one block could accommodate townhomes or multifamily units, but there would not be a 
continuous line of 14 townhomes, and there would be a break. She said that they had considered 
creating a central courtyard as a focal point, which could be situated between two multifamily 
buildings or groups of townhomes. She said that they recognized the importance of dog parks in 
their design. She said that it was almost mandatory in subdivisions nowadays to have these types 
of amenities. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that they had had productive conversations with the Avon Park Homeowners 
Association regarding their agreements with Avon Park 2 for any type of amenity payment sharing 
or anything similar. She said that they had discussed a few ideas to make the place attractive, 
including a dog park, gardens, and a central courtyard. She said that ultimately, whatever they 
decided to include would further the conversation with Avon Park regarding beneficial amenities 
on both properties and how the neighborhood could work cohesively with open space, green 
space, and future connectivity to Biscuit Run. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that regarding the second question about the pathway to Avon Street, they had 
discussed this with staff and acknowledged its critical importance, which they also emphasized in 
their official statement. She said that during the site plan phase, they must determine whether it 
would be a public or privately maintained pathway.  She said that this would influence the final 
design details, possibly including stairs. 
 
Ms. Firehock said that it looked like they were going across quite a bit of topography at the very 
bottom. She said that she did not know if they needed a foot bridge or something so people did 
not need to hike down a ravine and back up. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that as they had it displayed there, it was directly pulled from the public right-of-
way. She said that this considered the possibility that this may ultimately become a public 
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connection. She said that they needed proper coordination with staff to determine what 
requirements must be met for a public connection and whether stairs or an asphalt path were 
permissible. 
 
Ms. Firehock said that it would need to work with the contours. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that it would not be a slide straight down. 
 
Mr. Murray said that he agreed with Ms. Firehock’s comments. He said that he also wanted to 
mention that they had stormwater facilities. He said that if designed as biofilters in the appropriate 
manner, these facilities could providing public space and incorporating attractive native plants into 
their open space plan. He said that this approach resulted in a much stronger presentation. 
 
Mr. Moore said that he had not been on the Commission in February but had reviewed the 
changes and comments from then and now. He said that it was evident that this proposal had 
been significantly improved. He said that he concurred with Ms. Firehock's observations that the 
elevation, steep slope, and abundance of trees presented a challenging development scenario. 
He said that he understood it would be addressed at the site plan stage. He said that he believed 
many of his fellow Commissioners' questions had already been addressed. He said that his only 
remaining query concerned the 15% allocation for affordable housing. He asked if there was a 
plan in place to distribute it evenly throughout the dwellings or concentrate it within the 
townhouses. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that in February, they revisited their plans and considered the long-term tenants 
of Jenny's, which was rented at an incredibly affordable rate, around 60% AMI. She said that it 
was likely that this situation would continue. She said that the availability of affordable units would 
depend on the builders who joined the project and whether the units were for sale or rental. 
 
Mr. Moore asked if there was any indication yet of how it might unfold in terms of rentals versus 
owned homes. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that there was not at this point. She said that there was flexibility in the proffer 
statement that allowed for both rental and sales options. 
 
Mr. Moore asked if 15% off 21 affordable units would be three units. 
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that he would have to defer to the Housing Manager to answer that question. 
He clarified that it would be rounded up. 
 
Mr. Moore said that in that case, it would be four units. 
 
Mr. Bivins said that they had discussed sidewalks, and there was significant concern about the 
sidewalk on Hathaway Street. He said that he observed that a similar sidewalk was being 
constructed in block two. He asked how they could ensure that people from both the western and 
eastern sides could safely reach the cul-de-sac without having to compete with vehicles in the 
middle of the punitive alley. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that they were likely to incorporate some type of pedestrian connection there, as 
it was required by the County. 
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Mr. Clayborne asked which side of block one was the front, and which was the back. 
 
Ms. Schlein indicated on the map which direction was the front of the building and the location of 
the additional stairway. 
 
Mr. Clayborne said that the topography of the site included a high ridge. He asked if the ridge had 
an effect on the view from the neighborhood to the left. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that the viewshed was primarily oriented toward a certain direction and would 
likely provide a similar perspective for any viewer. She said that currently, there were woods in 
the vicinity, but she was uncertain about the specifics. She said that perhaps one of the neighbors 
could offer insight tonight. She said that if there were any obstructions, they might be more 
apparent from the second story. 
 
Mr. Clayborne asked if residents were responsible for maintaining those streets. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that in the private portion of the project, once it reached the stage where 
attorneys were working on the HOA documents, she believed they may have a more creative 
HOA due to the unique situation of these units not benefiting from the private road. She said that 
consequently, there might be some distribution and designation among lot owners regarding who 
was responsible for maintaining the road. 
 
Mr. Clayborne opened the public hearing. 
 
Robbie Savage said that she was president and board chair for the Avon Park Homeowner’s 
Association. She said that on Tuesday, February 14, their residents came en masse to discuss 
their concerns about the development at 1906 Avon with them. She said that on September 12, 
her vice-chair and she met with Ms. Schlein and Jenny and Don Smith to discuss the proposal. 
She said that the meeting was cordial, and they reached several agreements that pleased them. 
 
Ms. Savage said that there were still two major issues remaining for their community.  She said 
that first, the density of the development was a concern. She said that although it was now 
proposed at R10, she believed it should be an R6. She asked why they should not grant a variance 
for that height for the ceilings instead of increasing the entire area's zoning to R10. She said that 
many of their homeowners had experienced approvals at higher levels with the expectation that 
they would not be built out to that level, then someone else bought the property, it was rezoned 
or whatever, and there they were back at the higher level. She said that there was a lot of concern 
about that. 
 
Ms. Savage said that Justin Shimp had requested for a special desk designation, R10. She said 
that they would like to see it designated as R6 with a variance for the cathedral ceilings. She said 
that this was not in the growth area and could sometimes be confused. She said that people 
thought that because it was all in Avon Park, on Avon Street, it was high density. She said that it 
was not, and she hoped that they could go with an R6 designation. She said that the second issue 
was access. She mentioned that Commissioner Bivins asked a very good question, which was if 
there would be a construction road, which they appreciated being incorporated into the new plan, 
why could there not be a separate entrance. 
 
Ms. Savage said that the development of Avon 2 had recently been completed. She said that her 
community had experienced an influx of traffic, trucks, and dust as various materials were 
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delivered throughout the night. She said that the residents did not wish to endure this disruption 
again. She said that it had been quite some time since their community could simply function as 
a neighborhood without ongoing construction projects. She said that she had compiled a list of 
questions that the community required to be addressed by the Commission, which she believed 
she had already forwarded to them. 
 
Ms. Savage said that her last question, before concluding her remarks, pertained to the Fire and 
Rescue Department's assessment of the property on Avon, through Arden, and onto Hathaway. 
She said that they had not yet seen this analysis. She said that with cars parked on both sides of 
the street, they wanted to know what the fire and rescue evaluation looked like. She asked if they 
genuinely satisfied with the safety of the area. She said that if so, she would appreciate having 
access to that information. She said that they were more than willing to collaborate with the 
Commission, developers, and property owners in order to find a mutually beneficial solution. 
 
Shelly Smith said that she was one of the ministers at Faith Temple Church. She said they were 
trying to understand the planning and various aspects of it. She said their concern was whether 
the rezoning implementation would lead to any changes regarding Faith Temple’s property rights. 
She said that from what she understood, their property directly attached to the development that 
was going to be constructed. She said that she wanted to know if there would be anything affecting 
any expansion they might want to do in the future, including things such as water lines or sewage 
systems. She said they were unsure of all the different things that may arise, but they wanted to 
know if this would infringe on their ability to do anything on their property. 
 
Ms. Smith said that another question she had was regarding a section in the middle of the plan in 
which there seemed to be some trees between the first of the five blocks and then one in the 
corner. She asked how many feet there were from the roadway on the right side to the first unit 
on Hathaway, and how close was the back of the church from the closest building. She said that 
she wanted to know how it would appear with their church. She asked if there would be trees, if 
the space would be open, or if there would be fencing. She said that they had a lot of people 
cutting through the church property already, and she assumed it was coming from the current 
units that existed. 
 
Mr. Clayborne asked if there were any other members of the public who wished to speak. Seeing 
none, he closed the public hearing. He asked if the applicant had any final remarks. 
 
Ms. Schlein said that she would clarify a few details about the church location. She said that in 
2021, they met with Pastor Wright, but she would gladly meet with other church members to 
discuss the situation further. She indicated on the slide the existing access point to the church, 
and the church itself was located off-screen to the right. She said that Avon Street could be seen 
coming down from the top of the image, and Mill Creek's entrance was situated to the east of the 
church. She said that there was an existing tree line in this area. She said that all proposed 
impacts on property were contained within the site. She said that any stormwater management 
measures would ensure no adverse effects on adjacent properties or anything similar. 
 
Mr. Clayborne said that the matter now rested with the Commission. 
 
Ms. Firehock said that she would briefly address the question raised by the first public commenter 
regarding their concern about the R10 compared to the R6. She said that she understood that the 
proffer to keep it at R6 would run with the land and prevent anyone from coming back to make it 
R10. She said that it was legally binding and could not be changed. 



ALBEMARLE COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION   
FINAL MINUTES - November 28, 2023 

 
 

12 

 
Mr. Herrick said that it was possible to modify it; however, this alteration was contingent upon 
obtaining additional zoning approval. He said that the existing proposal would remain tied to the 
land and could not be adjusted without undergoing the rezoning process once more to revise that 
particular proffer. 
 
Ms. Firehock said that any land could come forward to request that at any time. 
 
Mr. Herrick said that was correct. 
 
Mr. Moore said that it was basically R6 with higher ceilings. 
 
Mr. Herrick said that it was R10 limited to 21 units on the subject property. 
 
Mr. Moore asked what the setbacks were for R10. 
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that R10 would have setbacks of a five-foot minimum from the right-of-way 
for the exterior edge of the sidewalk, a maximum of 25 feet for the right-of-way of the exterior 
edge of the sidewalk if the sidewalk was outside of the right-of-way, and five feet minimum for a 
side setback. He said that there was no maximum for a side setback, and there was a 20-foot 
minimum rear setback with no maximum rear setback. 
 
Mr. Moore asked if the last single-family home in the row nearest to the church could be positioned 
only five feet from the property edge where the tree line currently existed. 
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that was correct. 
 
Mr. Clayborne said that density and access had been raised as issues. He said that they had 
touched upon it a little bit but could delve deeper into the subject. He said that he would propose 
discussing those two matters to be considered, starting with density. He asked if there were 
thoughts and reactions to what had been discussed, particularly regarding R10 versus R6. 
 
Ms. Firehock said that the new density had much less impact and she observed a significant 
increase in infiltrative open space, which suggested that the overall site development would have 
less road mileage. She said another aspect to consider, which was the alley's width, measured 
at approximately 25 feet. She said that this width was similar to the neighborhood streets in 
Charlottesville where cars were parked on both sides. She said that one could think of it as an 
urban street. She said that if they exited the building and proceeded outside, they would encounter 
numerous such streets. She said that she had driven down many of them to reach this meeting, 
often getting stuck behind people driving at a slow pace due to the narrow widths. 
 
Mr. Missel said that he had one follow-up question regarding the setback issue. He asked about 
the general advantages of having an R10 zoning, specifically what specific benefits it offered and 
enabled that were not currently being utilized by the applicant. He said that alternatively, it could 
be asked what additional benefits the applicant could take advantage of in addition to building 
height. 
 
Mr. Reitelbach said that the only other design requirement that would be different was minimum 
lot size, which related to density. He said that regarding setbacks, those for R6 and R10 were the 
same. 
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Mr. Missel said that the density seemed comfortable to him, and he believed that the mitigation 
for the building height approach and the understanding that the proffer runs with the land satisfied 
his concerns regarding density. 
 
Mr. Moore said that the density in units per acre was approximately six units in Avon Park and 
the density was similar in this proposal. 
 
Mr. Missel said that he had a brief comment about the height. He said that since this was located 
on the entrance corridor, it would be reviewed by the ARB. He said that without any sections, he 
found it challenging to determine the extent of the looming presence. He said that it could be 
highly visible or significantly reduced by block two. He said that he was confident that the height 
difference would be mitigated through the ARB's consideration of materials and colors, among 
other factors. He said that he ultimately believed it would be visible from the entrance corridor. 
 
Mr. Bivins said that he was mostly accepting of the density, but still had some issues he would 
alter address. He said that when individuals visited and expressed their enthusiasm for enhancing 
the aesthetics of the location, they should receive additional recognition for their efforts. He said 
that he hoped that, given the owner's background as a landscape architect, this space would be 
characterized by joy and not merely used to persuade the County to approve the project. 
 
Mr. Bivins said that he had continued to express his concerns about one-way streets with only 
one entrance and exit. He said that he remained distressed by the fact that they had such streets, 
and he could make a sarcastic comment about people managing to climb Pikes Peak in just 
seconds. He said that he understood that rearranging dirt was an expensive process. He said that 
nevertheless, he believed it was healthier for communities to have multiple entry and exit points, 
so he would continue to advocate for this change whenever possible. 
 
Mr. Clayborne said that there was a general consensus that they all agreed with Mr. Bivins’ 
sentiment. He asked what other concerns needed to be addressed before they moved on. He 
said that he wanted to make a comment regarding property rights. He said that they must not 
negatively impact someone else's property by allowing something to happen to a specific 
property. He said that all impacts to surrounding areas were reviewed and analyzed, as stated in 
the staff report available online. 
 
Mr. Missel said that looking at the southern property boundary, which is the long property 
boundary that adjoined the parking area that is part of block one. He said that the parking area 
setback appeared to be at least at its minimum setback on the illustrative exhibit and seemed 
quite tight to that property boundary. He said that if he were living in one of those homes along 
Tudor Court, he might appreciate the ability to have a buffer against that space. He said that he 
realized this was a circulation issue, but it was part of the parking envelope. He said that if there 
were a way to shift that block slightly to the north to allow for a wider buffer between the homes 
on Tudor Court and the parking associated with block one. 
 
Mr. Missel moved that the Planning Commission recommend approval of ZMA202200004 1906 
Avon Street Extended for the reasons stated in the staff report. Mr. Carrazana seconded the 
motion, which passed unanimously (6-0). 
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Adjournment 
 
At 8:05 p.m., the Commission adjourned to December 4, 2023, the Joint Board of Supervisors 
and Planning Commission Meeting on Monday, December 4, 2023, at 1:00 p.m. at North Fork 
(994 Research Park, Charlottesville, VA 22911) 
 

          
     
       Kevin McDermott, Director of Planning 
 
(Recorded by Carolyn S. Shaffer, Clerk to Planning Commission & Planning Boards; transcribed 
by Golden Transcription Services)  
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